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14 March 2008 meeting

Chairperson Crawford Falconer’s opening statement

Thank you for coming to an informal open-ended — twice in a week now, isn’t it, because I think it was Monday that we had our last one. Now, as I said in summing up on Monday, the purpose of coming back here today is to take final stock of where we are as we approach Easter and to act on the basis of where we can assess the degree of progress that has been made and the next steps that we need to take.
As you know, up until Monday, it has been my feeling, which I have made very clear — but it is a feeling which is based on what came from you — that there was at that stage no basis for you to have the expectation there would be a revised text from me on the table right now, and what we are doing today is deciding whether that’s still the view. And if it is still the view, what we do next accordingly.
Now I want to give the floor in a moment to you as delegations to report on what has been going on among yourselves this week so that we can make a definitive view on that.
Based on what I’m already roughly aware of — obviously we have not had a basis for having any multilateral forum to discuss any progress that’s been made — indeed I have the sense [that] because that progress is not quite at the point at which it would be in a shape that could be shared with others — although we can hear about that from those involved … .

But clearly a revised text from me, if there is such a thing, will be a product of the multilateral process. And we all know that we want to have a revised text because we want to advance the process. And we know that while the existing revised text is an improvement on the previous text, and while the square brackets are probably things that could be removed far more quickly than some of us allow ourselves to think, we would be wise to have a text which is much clearer than what the present one is.
I’m still of the view that we can do that, if we give ourselves sufficient time and make sufficient efforts to do it. But I do not think we are at that point today, and in the absence of being at that point today I cannot see how we would have time to do a multilateral process that would have the knock-on consequences that would produce a text this side of Easter [21–24 March 2008].
So I think the real question is when are we going to be in a position to have the kind — or when are we likely to have the prospects — of a genuine multilateral effort that has a fair chance of making progress on everything of interest to members, sufficient to make a material revision to the existing document?

That is the question, and looking at the calendar, that can only happen in my view after Easter now. But I stand to be corrected by any of you if you feel differently, in which case the only question is: when after Easter do we restart that process? Because I am working on the assumption that you still remain of the view that you expressed very forcefully last time, that you want that process to continue and you see it as the sole prospect for achieving the outcome that you want. Not in and of itself, but as a necessary condition, provided that it works, for getting to the outcome that we all seek.
Now, my provisional reading of where we are, which will have to be corrected by the comments that you make, is that the so-called Friends of the Chair — not a very auspicious title, and it’s been appropriated without my agent allowing any member to have that title, and there will be a day when accounts are settled accordingly, but I am always in need of friends and so I am not going to make too big an issue of it — but the so-called Friends of the Chair have been working and are working vigorously to advance, between the so-called Data Six — who are not to be confused with the Fab Five — and the exporters, to reach some kind of understand among themselves about what’s a basic structure, basic elements, in the provision of the Sensitive Product data that seems among themselves to be the best way to go forward if we were to adopt a partial designation approach. They’re not there yet, is my understanding, but they are working night and day to try and get there. 

Now I think they feel that that is something they want to try and do in a matter of days, rather than anything longer than that, and that’s highly desirable for all sorts of reasons.
Now, we have two options, the rest of us. We can insist that we want to have a multilateral process starting next week, in Room E. And then we can put our great big clodhoppers all over their process. And if they are not finished, they are not really in much of a position to tell us anything new, but we can all feel a lot better because we have actually had a meeting, even if we do not have anything out of that meeting that represents an advance. That’s an option.
Actually, the way the WTO works these days, it’s almost a requirement — the last thing you’d want is something that was tailored to achieve progress — where you’d want to have a triumph of form over substance, if and when we can find it. But it is an option and if you want to do that, I’ve got nothing better to do. As I said, I’m not going to Malaga and so I am around next week to chair any Room E meeting that you want to make.

But I think myself that you would need to be pretty sure that if you did that, there was going to something that could be reported into that process that was positive at that time, otherwise we run the risk of just wasting peoples’ time or even potentially going backwards. But, you can decide that.
Certainly my personal view is that we would be wiser to let that process produce an outcome than to say, well we’ve had a meeting before Easter, and we could all feel a lot better because we have had a meeting.
But if you decide you want to have a meeting, for whatever reason, there is only one condition that I will attach to it, and that is that principals will attend it. I am not convening a meeting next week — with all due respect to second secretaries, of which I have once been one — that solely consists of second secretaries while the bosses are back home polishing their Easter eggs. 

Now, the other alternative is that we give that process a bit of time to work, not because we want to put our heads in the sand or we want to be lazy, but because they know the pressure that they’re under, and we set a date after Easter for when we will restart the multilateral process after Easter anyway, come what may.
The logic of that would be if there’s progress to report, we might as well have it after Easter because they don’t have very much time beyond that to realistically expect they can make progress anyway.

And if they don’t, then we need a day of reckoning among ourselves anyway, about what it is we’re supposed to do. Because I think it’s clear to everybody — and we’re not trying to trap people into negotiating positions — the reality politically is that it is necessary that demonstrable progress is made on Sensitive Products so that we are in better shape to make progress both on that multilaterally, and on everything else.

Because for better or for worse, for richer or poorer, the reality is that there is a sense of responsibility that developed members need to take a decisive step now, first, and this is the one. Not that it only concerns them, far from it, but that needs to be clear and there’s then some chance that some other things can be made clear.
And then we would need to embark — on the assumption that we are in a position to make progress — we’d need to embark on an intensive process from that point for as long as it takes to knock things into shape, and for you all to feel comfortable that you are making progress at a pace that you can live with, in our process.
Now, as for the substance of what’s going on the Sensitive Products issue, on the assumption that everybody is indeed trying very hard that is involved in that process to make some progress, let’s not either overstate or understate what is going on. Everybody knows in agriculture that the toughest thing in any negotiation, and certainly in this one, is what happens in all the stuff that is the most sensitive with a small ‘s’.
You know, these things have been hiding in people’s pockets from the beginning of the negotiation. It is always the hardest thing to dig down into those pockets and to actually get people to show what they have got in there, and you know, sometimes the promise is big: “You won’t believe how good it is what I have got in my pocket”. Other times it has been “I don’t believe you have got anything in your pockets, except one big fat hole”.
But now it’s getting to the point of truth where people are actually going to have to dig in and say what is there. And oh, it is so painful. And the temptation is always to build a bit of a cushion. And the temptation on the other side is to say, “Well, that is totally worthless, isn’t it? I had thought that you were going to give something that passed the laugh test, but this is pathetic”.

But that’s what the negotiation’s about, and that’s what is going on in that process right now, and we will see whether in fact it is a genuine negotiation or whether it’s something that is not going to go anywhere.
So, let’s work on the assumption that it’s the former rather than the latter. The last grinding of the tectonic plates in the negotiation is in this area and yes, it might only be that you get a bit of a tremor, or it might be that you get a full blown earthquake. We’ll wait and see.
So, that would be how I see the two ways to proceed. As you can tell from what I’ve said, I think I am strongly inclined to one over the other, but I think you can take, or we can take that decision once we have had an opportunity to reflect on the people who are actually involved in these discussions, and their reading of where they are at, which we will hear now.
Now I am conscious in that regard of a couple of things going on that are worth mentioning. One is I know that, and we have talked about it, the sensitive products work that is going on, and I think Joe [US negotiator Joseph Glauber] is probably going to brief us on that initially, and I am sure others, if they want to, will say something about it.

And I know there have also been tropical products consultations that are going on, and that is something also to be encouraged, because like the sensitive products issue, it is very, very product-specific, tariff-line intensive. It can’t be solved by the application of a fine Italian hand to drafting a sentence or two. It requires members to sit down with spreadsheets and computers and pen and paper and to go through the detail. I believe that is taking place and I hope it’s proceeding apace, but it is a positive sign that at least it is taking place. And I do not know whether there is anything that any of those involved in that would want to say in this forum about it.

And on other things I know that delegations are — because they have come to see me, and I have been meeting with other delegations — are of course on various subjects, talking to each other and talking to me, most of which consists of reminding me of the things I haven’t done and instructing me to do things that I haven’t wanted to do, which is as it should be, and as to be expected, which means that people take seriously that we are trying to get somewhere.
[The chairperson then opens floor to delegations]
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Chairperson Crawford Falconer’s closing comments
Well, I think, listening to that, I have the strong feeling that it would be not a sign of laziness on our part but rather a sign of prudence if we withhold the holding a Room E process or a multilateral process of any kind on this next week, just to give the members concerned the opportunity to move this along further themselves.

And that doesn’t preclude — and I would certainly encourage, if those discussions are moving into areas that are of concern of others — that there be a way found to ensure that the impression is not mistakenly created that this is some kind of exclusive club.

I think it’s there, it’s meant to be a provisional arrangement for those that are involved to make some progress among themselves. But that’s not meant to be, and I’m sure it would never be interpreted that way, as some kind of cabal which is then going to foist the results on everybody else.

So if it’s possible to do any kind of assurances among members in the meantime, I would certainly hope that you could do that among yourselves. And it’s not a substitute for that because I think that’s something that’s appropriate to do. I mean, you’ve heard yourselves a certain sense of anxiety that’s out there and the normal way to deal with that is to speak to those concerned and to provide some degree of reassurance.

But, in addition to that, there are two other — well, they’re not final — reassurances. One is — it has also been and will remain the ground rule of this exercise — that whatever is done among whatever group of members wherever they do it, that provided that it’s legal, they come back to the multilateral process and they sell it.

And selling isn’t normally effected by means of the application of cudgels but genuinely persuading members that this is the way to go. And, in any such persuasion it’s a dialogue, and the interests of other members must be taken into account and must be dealt with. And that’s why we have a multilateral process because it proceeds by consensus and there’s a guarantee, which is that members clearly are not going to consent to something that doesn’t work for them. Now that to me is the most important point.

Secondly, you also know — I don’t think it’s terribly much important, but you should know — there won’t be another revision from me, as the chair, which represents something being foisted on a number of members by a few.

You know, my revised text, if there is one, will have to, as a chair, endeavour to be fair to everybody, which may end up being fair to nobody, but at least it will be equal, in a way that reflects what is my best guess of what will work for everybody. Now I can promise that and you may not believe me, but that also is the working assumption that we have to go on and that, I think, is of some assistance.

And that’s the other point that I wanted to make listening to the brief discussion we’ve had. I think it is absolutely essential that progress is made on this, principally among the members that are intensively engaged in this.

But that doesn’t mean that the day after whatever output of that is achieved by presenting it to the negotiating group, or the day after that, that you’re suddenly going to then get a revised text. Okay? Because the revised text has to be a revised text on the totality of the dossier. And it has to reflect the views of all the members on all of the issues in that dossier, some of which are more outstanding than others.

And you’ve heard a couple of them mentioned specifically, they are not exclusively the issues, but certainly tropicals and preferences are issues concerned. And you’ll also be aware that, no matter what a number of members may feel about the best way to go on Sensitives [Sensitive Products], that there are also a large number of members who also have interests in Sensitives and will also have to be dealt with. And there is the little matter of Specials [Special Products], and the Special Safeguard Mechanism, and the SSG and tariff escalation, all of which are eminently doable, in my view, and all of which are unlikely to move unless and until we move on Sensitives.

But that’s the perspective. That movement on Sensitives will hopefully be sufficient to unlock movement elsewhere in a way that will enable us to move decisively to have a revised document that reflects the revised positions that you have taken in that process.

And I’m not going to predict how long that takes and set an arbitrary deadline, which would be like yet another lamppost down the street that will enable the drunken man to lurch from this lamppost to the next one like he’s lurched through all the previous ones.

I think the important thing is that we all know we don’t have much time, really, if we want to get this done. And that we all do know that. We all understand that. We’re all working under that general time pressure. And if and when substantive movement comes and it looks like people are engaging to achieve that substantive movement, then we’ll make the efforts to get there.

The last thing that anybody intends to do in this process, it seems to me, is wave goodbye to the bus just as you get to the bus stop. So I don’t need to define that. You among yourselves can define what you think your deadlines are, and nobody can be in any doubt that we will apply, as far as the chair is concerned, the maximum pressure on members to achieve things as soon as possible.

Only to say that that will not be at the expense of an inclusive process that is transparent and deals with all the needs of members on all the issues. Because it’s easy to say that, because it won’t work unless we do it that way. We have to do it that way.

Now, as the practicalities are concerned, the question only then remains, well, when should we come back to this? Okay?

Now, I think the consequence of what we’ve been saying is that, on the assumption that there is movement on sensitive products, then we need to capitalize on that as soon as possible. But I do not see the process at that point as being, well, that’s sensitive products done, let’s go multilateral on sensitive products, and then put our feet up and have a breather.

I think what we need to do is — if, if there’s movement — we go to sensitive products and we keep going without a break on to the rest. Because everybody expects that their issues will be dealt with, so therefore I think we need to give ourselves the possibility of having an extended go at the whole dossier.

Now, as to timing, I don’t think we would be wise to leave that moment beyond the week of the 31st. But I’m not saying we will do it on the 31st, I’m saying we will not leave it later than the 31st to convene that kind of meeting.

And I know there’s a degree of uncertainty about that but I think there has to be because we’re at a stage where we can’t afford to give up much time. And if we hear, and if I hear from members, that on the sensitive product issue, progress has been made prior to Easter, then we will bring that date forward to say the 27th or the 28th, ie, to the Thursday or the Friday of the preceding week.
But at this stage I won’t go firm on that because it depends on what I hear is happening. So no later than the week of the 31st. Some possibility depending on the progress that we could start on the 27th. And in either case if progress is made we start with Sensitives and we keep going through the whole file, for as long as it takes, and it hopefully won’t be too long. And then we can reflect and hopefully, hopefully, in an ideal world, you would be confident that it was appropriate for a revision of the text to then take place as a totality.

I hope that sounds reasonable to you. If it doesn’t sound reasonable to you, too bad. We’ll go it that way! Okay? Thanks a lot.
